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To provide: A wide range of quality, cost effective elder care 
services in residential, outpatient and community based settings.

To Create: A comfortable, caring and dignified home for the 
frail elderly serving both rich and poor with excellence.

To Serve: People of all faiths, while maintaining an environment 
supportive of Jewish identity and informed by Jewish values. 

To act: As a valuable educational resource in elder care for the 
entire community.

Our mission
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Ronald Elinoff
President, River Garden Holding Company

In one’s lifetime, we are blessed to be able to have 
memories of joyful occasions. One such occasion was 
November 17, 2010 when River Garden received 
the Governor’s Gold Seal Award for Excellence in 
Long-Term Care for the fifth time. Of 670 nursing 
homes in the state, we are the only not-for-profit 
home that has accomplished this. The Gold Seal 
Award is a wonderful way to be recognized by the 
State of Florida, but we are who we are regardless of 
awards. We have a mission (refer to page 2) that we 
believe in, and with our outstanding administration, 
employees, volunteers and board members, we work 
hard to achieve.

The economy has been a hardship for many 
individuals and for revenue sources that fund us. We 
are dealing with a new governor and legislature that 
promise to reduce spending. We anticipate that on 
July 1, 2011 we will have Medicaid reimbursement 
reduced by at least 7 percent. We will see to it that 
regardless of funding sources, the quality of care will 
not be compromised.

As we have always tried to look ahead, on January 
30, 2011, we had our groundbreaking for our 
expansion and remodeling. By next year, we will be 

able to increase our ability to serve the community 
through expanded outpatient services.

I will close by relating a visit I had with a resident. 
She has lived in Jacksonville for many years. When 
I met with her, she told me that she had reached 
a time in her life that she was no longer able 
to live as she had been. She realized that both 
physically and mentally she was compromised 
and that she knew she was in the perfect place 
for her needs.

We have a jewel in our community that we will 
continue to polish. It will not lose its luster.

Thank you for the privilege of serving as President of 
the River Garden Holding Company.

Janis Fleet
President, River Garden Hebrew Home

What an honor I had on November 17 to accept 
River Garden’s fifth consecutive Gold Seal Award 
for Excellence in Long-Term Care. As President of 
the Home’s Board of Directors, I was privileged to 
accept the award on behalf of a proud community 
of residents, staff, volunteers, supporters, and board 
members. Many board presidents never have had the 
opportunity to accept one Gold Seal award. I have

been lucky enough to accept this prestigious award 
twice during my term as president. 

We are living through very difficult and challenging 
times. Our economy is struggling and people are 
hurting. There is no question that over these next 
years, difficult decisions are going to have to be made 
around how we go about sustaining and nurturing a 
civil society. I want you to know that River Garden’s 
board, along with the caring community that supports 
our work, is firmly committed to remaining focused 
on our mission of elder care programming to the 
frail elderly in our community. We will continue to 
advance and affirm the values that have sustained this 
agency for the last 65 years – values where “everybody 
is a somebody” and that continues to honor the lives 
of everyone entrusted to our care. 

Some Words | Letters From Our Leadership 

River Garden is proud that in 2010 more than 1360 
friends made donations to the Home. Outstanding 
community and family support is one of the reasons 
for the extraordinary growth at River Garden. The 
unparalleled success of the annual River Garden 
Foundation Gala, the annual River Garden Classic 
Golf Tournament, and our annual Giving Benefactors 
Society has also provided us with a new avenue of 
donors, helping to increase our base of community 

recognition and support. The generosity of donors, 
individuals, families, businesses and foundations make 
possible the fulfillment of the mission that affirms 
proper, loving care for older people our priority. Our 
donors choose many avenues for giving. They give 
through cash gifts, stocks and securities, assignment of 
life insurance, charitable gift annuities and bequests. 
We are proud to partner with the Jacksonville Jewish 
Foundation and other local Jewish agencies in the 

Create a Jewish Legacy program and encourage all 
our donors to consider us as well as any other Jewish 
agency in Jacksonville when considering your estate 
planning. River Garden is thankful for all our giving 
friends. We thank the following 2010 donors to River 
Garden/Wolfson Health & Aging Center and to the 
River Garden Foundation with deepest gratitude. 
Thank you for choosing to be a part of our “Caring 
Community.” 

3XB
A Fantasy in Flowers
A-1 Coin & Stamp Gallery
Mr. Jim Abercrombie
Ms. Carlie Abersold
Dr. & Mrs. Mark L. Abramson
Dr. & Mrs. Neil Abramson
Mr. & Mrs. Keith Abramson-Pritchard
Academic Dermatology Consultants, P.A.
Mr. & Mrs. Anthony Adelson
Ms. Stephanie Adler
Dr. & Mrs. Philip Adler

2010 Supporters
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Advanced Direct Marketing
Adventure Landing
Aetna, Inc.
Affordable Water
Mr. & Mrs. Dolph Ageloff
Ms. Joy Agger
Mr. Arthur S. Ainsberg
Akerman Senterfitt
Albert Z. Fleet Trust
Mrs. Lisa Alexander
Alford Studio & Gallery
All Pro Grooming

Ms. Edith Allen
Mr. Edward M. Allen
Mr. & Mrs. Michel D. Allen
Mr. & Mrs. Scott Allerding
Ms. Eunice Alleyne
Mr. & Mrs. David Alpert
Mr. & Mrs. Leonard Alterman
Dr. Tony Amato
Ms. Elizabeth Amofah
Mr. & Mrs. David Anchel
Mr. & Mrs. Carl H. Anderson
Mr. & Mrs. Charles M. Andreu

Comm. Allan Andrew
Mr. Bill Andrews
Anonymous
Ansbacher Family Foundation
Mr. & Mrs. Barry Ansbacher
Mr. & Mrs. Robert J. Anthone
Anthony & Sandra Salon & Spa
Anything with Plants & Flowers
Mr. & Mrs. Larry Appel
Mr. & Mrs. Barry Appelbaum
Ardus Design Group Inc.
Mr. & Mrs. Donald Arthur

Mr. Josh Ashby
Ms. Sabrina Asher
Mr. & Mrs. Anthony Askowitz
ATP Tennis Club
Automated Refreshment Services
Avery Carol, Inc.
Aw Shucks
AXA Foundation
Mr. & Mrs. Richard Axelberg
Bacardi Bottling Corporation
Ms. Ruth Ann Bachner
Mr. & Mrs. Frank Backilman

Mrs. Audrey Baker
Mr. & Mrs. David S. Baker
Mr. & Mrs. Edward S. Baker
Ms. Elizabeth Baker
Mr. & Mrs. Frank W. Baker
Mr. & Mrs. Joel W. Baker
Mr. & Mrs. John D. Baker
Mr. & Mrs. Stuart Baker
Ms. Susan Baldock
Bank of America Matching Gifts
Baptist Medical Center 
Baptist Medical Center South

Mr. & Mrs. Harold Barkan
Mr. & Mrs. R. David Barnett
Mr. & Mrs Scott L. Barnhard
Ms. Mary Barnwell
Mr. & Mrs. Timothy Barnwell
Mr. & Mrs. William Barris
Ms. Mary French Bauer
Dr. & Mrs. Harold Baumgarten
Elise Bear & William D. Pollak Family 

Charitable Foundation
Beard’s Jewelry, Inc.
Beaver Street Fisheries, Inc.

We are very thankful to our 
dedicated staff, from an 

outstanding administrative 
staff to our excellent clinical 

and support staff, nurses, CNAs, 
physicians, pharmacists, therapists, social workers, 

activities professionals, dieticians, environmental 
services, plant operation and food service departments. 
I take pride as board president when someone in the 
community tells me of the excellent care that the 
River Garden staff has provided their loved ones. 
Our staff is supplemented by a team of over 100 
volunteers and an active Auxiliary that contributes 
to our success. 

Being President of the Board of River Garden for the 
past three years has been an honor and a privilege. I 
want to thank the staff for all their support during my 
term. Representing River Garden and the Association 
of Jewish Aging Services (AJAS) in Washington, DC 
on health care issues and accepting two Gold Seal 
awards were truly highlights of my term. I want to 
thank Marty for including me on the DC trip, for all 
he does every day at River Garden, and his support 
for me during my term.

Barbara Safer
President, River Garden Auxiliary

The River Garden Auxiliary completed another 
successful year in our mission of giving financial 
support to River Garden as well as enhancing the 
lives of the residents. As a volunteer group, each 
dollar raised by the Auxiliary is used within the 
River Garden community. Our fund-raising projects 
include Tombola, Quarters Project, Tree of Life 
and 5th Commandment plaques for recognitions, 
celebrations or memorials, used book collection, our 
well-stocked gift shop, our annual Donor Luncheon 
and our Special Event in the spring. 

The residents are always welcome at our entertaining 
luncheons. Flashing necklaces for Hanukkah, roses 
for Mother’s Day, a belly dancer for Father’s Day, 
giving every new resident a handmade lap robe — 
we’re always doing something to make life at River 
Garden special.

The River Garden Auxiliary is an integral part of the 
River Garden community and proudly shares in 
the recognition of receiving the Governor’s Gold 
Seal Award. It has been a great personal privilege 
for me to serve as president of this organization 
the past two years, and a pleasure to work with  
the Auxiliary board and the Home’s professional 
staff. We all work toward the same goal to 
maintain River Garden’s standard of excellence in  
long-term care.

Donald Romo
President, The Coves

I am happy to report that the Holding Company 
board has approved our plans of expanding The 
Coves conference room area into a clubroom creating 
a much needed space for members to gather for 
recreational and social events. We expect the project 
to be completed prior to the end of 2011.

Upon completion of the construction of the 
clubroom, the dining room will be refurbished and 
will be used exclusively for meals, receptions, etc.

During this year, we instituted additional amenities 
for residents of The Coves including check cashing 
service Monday through Friday, and the sale of 
postal stamps. We are working on an agreement with 
a grocery store to enable items to be ordered with 
River Garden staff providing pickup service.

Stacie Wilf
President, River Garden Foundation

We are very excited to report that our capital 
campaign is well under way. This project will fund 
the addition of 10,000 square feet, enabling us to 
enhance services including our outpatient therapy 
and adult day care programs and update the existing 
facility. Under the leadership of Susan DuBow and 
Sandy Zimmerman, Capital Campaign Co-Chairs, 
and David and Linda Stein, Honorary Chairs, we 
are confident the community will join us in keeping 
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River Garden the leader in elder care in the southeast 
by supporting this important project!

The Foundation continues its mission to provide 
financial support to the Home by supplementing 
the budgetary deficit resulting from reimbursement 
cuts on the state and federal level. Through the 
strong guidance of Kathy Osterer, the Director of 
Development, and the exceptional support staff, 
the River Garden Foundation inspires a myriad of 
volunteers and donors to do that and more. 

This year’s 18th Annual River Garden Gala, 
Celebrating the Chai Life, continued the tradition 
of excellence. Co-Chairs Judi Greenhut and Gaye 
Sager welcomed over 450 guests who were treated 
to an elegant and fun filled evening of fabulous food, 
drinks, dancing and entertainment. This year River 
Garden is grateful and proud to have partnered with 
SunTrust Bank as Premier Gala sponsor, helping us 
to raise more than $180,000 for our residents. 

We are very grateful to U.S. Trust Bank of America 
Private Wealth Management for being our title 
sponsor of our 14th Annual River Garden Golf 
Classic, and Blue Cross and Blue Shield of Florida 
for sponsoring the Community Forum Series. These 
wonderful events provide major financial support to 
the Home while creating many new friendships. We 
are also grateful to the River Garden Auxiliary for 
their steadfast support of everything at River Garden 
and are proud to be a beneficiary agency of the Jewish 
Federation of Jacksonville.

Without a strong board, staff, dedicated volunteers and 
donors, we would not be able to continue delivering 
outstanding service and care to the elderly in our 
community. I am honored to be a part of this organization 
that so lovingly provides such a vital service to our 
community with the highest degree of excellence.

Martin A. Goetz
CEO, River Garden Holding Company

As River Garden celebrates its 65th anniversary, 
we continue preparing for the future of elder care 
programs and services in our Jewish community. 
Over the next 20 years, almost 80 million “baby 
boomers” will transition to “senior boomers” and 
the cumulative effect this “age tsunami” will place 
on our nation’s health care system will be felt for 
generations. As the future unfolds, we are actively 
structuring ourselves to remain responsive and 
relevant to meeting elder care needs through 
enhanced and expanded home and community 
based programs and services. With ground now 
broken on a new 10,000-square-foot addition 
creating new outpatient facilities, we collectively 
reaffirm the mission of our founders, “The Ladies 
Hebrew Sheltering Aid Society” as we continue to 
bring honor to the 5th Commandment. We also 
continue moving forward with the refurbishment 
of our now 21-year-old nursing facility and a 
capital campaign that makes it possible for us to 
retire the additional debt that has been created as 
we prepare River Garden for the future.

With the awarding this past November of its fifth 
consecutive “Florida Governor’s Gold Seal Award 
for Excellence in Long-Term Care,” River Garden 
stands alone as the only freestanding skilled nursing 
facility in the state to have been so recognized. The 
Gold Seal Award is a collective honor made possible 
by the care and caring of a faithful community that 
remains focused on doing the right thing for the frail 
at-risk elderly. 

Janis Fleet completes a three (3) year term as President 
of River Garden Hebrew Home and turns the  
gavel over to Mark Lodinger. Janis is
an outstanding board 
leader and during her 
presidency has played 
an invaluable role in 
helping us prepare 
for the future. Janis’ 
excellence has not 
gone unnoticed 
on the national 
scene. In March 
2011, she joins 
the Association 
of Jewish Aging 
Services of North 
America (AJAS) 
as a member of 
its governing 
board. AJAS is 
our national 

Mr. & Mrs. Jack Beavers
Mr. & Mrs. Paul Becker
Mr. & Mrs. Walter Beissinger
Belk at the Avenues
Ms. Jean Bender
Mr. & Mrs. Morris Bendit
Ms. Amy R. Benedict
Mr. & Mrs. Jean I. Benjamin
Dr. & Mrs. Guy Benrubi
Ms. Betty Benson
Mr. & Mrs. Gregory Berger
Mr. & Mrs. Bernard H. Berins

Mr. & Mrs. Brian D. Berkowitz
Mr. & Mrs. Neal A. Berkowitz
Berman Brothers, Inc.
Mr. & Mrs. Charles Berman
Mr. & Mrs. Richard I. Bernard
Ms. Annette Bernstein
Mrs. Miriam Bernstein
Mr. & Mrs. Louis F. Bernucca
Best In Town Cleaners
Mr. & Mrs. Jack Bettman
Ms. Gwendolyn K. Bey
Mrs. Celia Bialik

Mr. & Mrs. Abe Bielski
Biscotti’s
Mr. & Mrs. John I. Bishop
Mr. L. Bishop
Ms. Mary J. Bittrich
Mr. & Mrs. Martin Blachman
Blackfinn American Grille
Mr. & Mrs. Sheldon M. Blattner
Block Families
Mr. Gary M. Bloom
Mr. & Mrs. Malcolm D. Bloom
Blue Cross Blue Shield of Florida

Ms. Mandy Blumenfeld
Ms. Sue Ann Blumenthal & 

Mr. Bernard Lipshitz
Mr. & Mrs. David R. Bockel
Bono’s Bar-B-Q
Phyllis & Crissie Bonser
Mr. & Mrs. Fred Borakove
Borland-Groover Clinic
Mr. & Mrs. Bob Bossen
Mr. Samuil Boutman
Mr. & Mrs. Hines F. Boyd
Hon. & Mrs. Tyrie A. Boyer

Ms. Eda C. Boyles
Mr. Rusty Bozman
Mr. & Mrs. Ronald W. Braasch
Mr. & Mrs. Louis M. Bradley
Ms. Terry Brand
Mr. & Mrs. Jody Brandenburg
Mr. & Mrs. Frank Bray
Mr. & Mrs. Lawrence Brigant
Ms. Susan Brinner
Dr. & Mrs. Stephen Broadman
Mr. & Mrs. Ernest N. Brodsky
Mr. & Mrs. Norman I. Brody

Brown & Brown of Florida, Inc.
Ms. Carolyn Brown
Mrs. Diane J. Brown
Mr. Harris Brown
Ms. Laura Brown
Mr. & Mrs. Ralph Brown
Mr. Harry Z. Brownstein
Brumos Motor Cars, Inc.
Mr. & Mrs. Dennis J. L. Buchman
Ms. Gail A. Buchman
Ms. Janet Buck
Mr. Mark D. Buck
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association representing 115 not-for-profit Jewish  
elder care communities throughout North America.

Ron Elinoff continues as President of our 
Holding Company; Don Romo continues as 
President of The Coves; Stacie Wilf continues 
as President of River Garden Foundation; 
and Barbara Safer continues as President of the 
Auxiliary through May 2011 when she will turn 
her gavel over to Karen Backilman. All of us 
owe a debt of gratitude to these leaders and 
their boards, all of whom work tirelessly in 
behalf of the community.

This past April we lost a long-standing community 
leader, Ms. Minnie Schreiber. As a past board 
president and the dean (senior member) of our 
boards, Minnie was the unquestioned leader all 
of us looked to and relied upon. This past year, 
the Jewish Federation of Jacksonville honored 
Minnie posthumously by awarding her the 
“Joe P. Safer” Community Service Award, 
the most prestigious service award given in the 
Jacksonville Jewish community. Minnie and 
Joe P. were friends and I have to believe that 
he would have been honored for Minnie to 
receive the award named in his honor. Minnie’s 
memory will forever be a blessing upon River 
Garden and our community.

I hope you enjoy reading our 2010 annual report 
to the community. 

On November 17, 2010 River Garden received 
its fifth consecutive Governor’s Gold Seal Award 
for Excellence in Long-Term Care during an award 
presentation ceremony held at the Home. Dr. Ronald 
Elinoff, President of the River Garden Holding 
Company spoke to the standing room only audience. 
He said, “For 65 years, River Garden has been focused 
on its vision and values. Awards are wonderful. But, 
excellence is in our DNA. It is what we are all about. 
This is our job. This is our Mission. This is what we do 

and will continue to do in 
the future.”

River Garden was the only freestanding nursing 
home in the state of Florida to achieve this honor. In 
presenting the award, the Honorable Elizabeth Dudek, 
Secretary of State of Florida Agency for Health Care 
Administration said, “Everybody should be thankful 
for a facility like River Garden who sets the example 
for the nursing home industry.” 

Janis Fleet, President of the Home, was honored to 
accept the award on behalf of River Garden’s board. 
She said, “We are privileged to have a caring staff who 
believe that everybody is a somebody.” 

Mr. & Mrs. Bruce S. Bullock
Mark, Mindy & Lisa Burman
Mr. & Mrs. Sherwin Burman
Mr. Roy Burns
Mr. Jerry Burroughs
Mr. Brian Bursa &  

Ms. Kirsten Ullman
Mr. & Mrs. Howard M. Buss
Butensky & Cohen
Mr. & Mrs. Fred Butler
C & D Pageantry & Jewelry
Café Du Marche

Mr. & Mrs. Ronald Cail
Ms. Ida Puldy Camner
Cantina Laredo
Mr. & Mrs. Andrew Cantor
Mr. & Mrs. Gary E. Cantor
Mrs. David Caplan
Ms. Jessica Cardillo
Carla Shoes & Accessories
Mr. & Mrs. Steven Carney
Ms. Jennifer Carrico
Mr. & Mrs. Bruce R. Carter
Ms. Jeanette F. Cashes

Mrs. Roz Cassel
Ms. Marlys Cassidey
Cathedral Foundation
Ms. Angela Celli-Jones
Champion Brands
Mrs. Barbara Chappell
Ms. Margot Chartoff & 

Ms. Joan Udolf
Dr. & Mrs. Mark Cheiken
Ms. Bonnie M. Cherry
Mr. & Mrs. Ronald Cherry
Ms. May K. Chin

Mr. & Mrs. David R. Clark
Mr. Douglas G. Clark
Mr. Philip Cline
Mr. Aaron Cohen
Mr. & Mrs. Allan Cohen
Mr. & Mrs. Craig Cohen
Mr. Daniel Cohen
Mr. & Mrs. David Cohen
Mr. & Mrs. Joseph Cohen
Ms. Miriam Cohen
Mr. & Mrs. Norman Cohen
Mr. & Mrs. Perry Cohen

Mr. & Mrs. Raymond Cohen
Ms. Ruth Cohen
Vanne D. Cohen
Coker & Meyers, P.A.
Mr. Howard Coker
Mr. & Mrs. Jack Coleman
Mrs. Dorothy W. Collins
Columbia Restaurant
Computershare Inc.
Ms. Vicki S. Condo
Mr. & Mrs. James C. Congelio
Congregation Ahavath Chesed

Mr. & Mrs. Billy G. Cooksey
Mr. Herman Cooper
Mr. S. J. Cooper
Mr. & Mrs. Rodney B. Corlin
Ms. Denise Cormier
Mr. Benjamin Cosio
Mrs. Georgette Cowitt
Ms. Mildred S. Crafton
Cramer Law Center
Ms. Sheila Cravey
Ms. Corinne S. Creel
Ms. Helene Yvonne Cridge

Gold Seal
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Crucial Care
Cruiser’s Grill
Crystal River Seafood
Mr. & Mrs. Thomas Cunniff
Curl Up & Dye Salon
Mrs. Peggy R. Curlin
Mrs. Irving Cypen
D.K. Briery, CPA
Mr. & Mrs. Barry Dacks
Ms. Donna M. D’Angelo-Bedri
Darifair Foods, Inc.
Daruma

Mr. & Mrs. Albert J. Datz
Mr. & Mrs. Bernard S. Datz
Mr. & Mrs. Lawrence Datz
Mr. & Mrs. Don Daugherty
Ms. Alice B. Davis
Mr. & Mrs. John Davis
Ms. Kathy R. Davis
Ms. Margaret Davis
Mr. Robert Davis
Mr. & Mrs. Thomas N. Davis
Ms. Virginia M. Davis
Mr. & Mrs. Rubin Dayan

Mr. & Mrs. James De Arman
Mr. Larry Deans
Deercreek Country Club
Deerwood Florist
Mr. Al Della Porta
Mr. & Mrs. Carl J. Demery
Mr. & Mrs. Moti Demri
Mr. & Mrs. Phil D’Entremont
Mr. & Mrs. Dennis H. Derby
Dermatology & Laser Center 
Dr. Robert S. Diamant
Mr. & Mrs. Harold Diamond

Mr. Doug Dickey
Dick’s Sporting Goods
Mr. & Mrs. Victor Dienes
Mr. & Mrs. James Dillon
Dr. & Mrs. Morton B. Dimenstien
Mr. Mark G. DiPasquale
Ms. Sherry DiProspero
Mr. John Dister
Mr. & Mrs. Jack J. Dittman
Ms. Anna A. Dittus
Mr. T. Erick Dittus
Dixie Contract Carpet, Inc.

Ms. Harriet Dokson
Don Juan’s
Ms. Carol D’Onofrio
Mr. & Mrs. Michael Donziger
Mr. & Mrs. Robert A. Doren
Mr. & Mrs. Peter Dorsher
Mr. & Mrs. Howard A. Drayson
Mr. & Mrs. Jack Dreher
Mr. Robert Droker
Mr. & Mrs. Wayne DuBose
DuBow Family Foundation, Inc.
Mrs. Ellen Sue D’Urgolo

Ms. Miriam M. Dusenberry
Dr. & Mrs. Ira M. Dushoff
Mrs. Dolores Dworetsky
Ms. Rita Dziarnowski
Dr. & Mrs. N. Fred Eaglstein
Mr. & Mrs. Charles L. Early
Dr. & Mrs. Harvey Eber
Ed Waters & Sons  

Contracting Co., Inc.
Mr. & Mrs. Daniel Edelman
Mr. & Mrs. Matthew Edelman
Edgewood Bakery, Inc.

Building For The Future

In January 2009, at River Garden’s strategic board 
retreat, its leadership identified the growing need for 
community outreach services. A vision was born. By 
the end of 2009, plans were being developed for a 
new 10,000-square-foot addition that would include 
the River Garden Therapy Center Pavilion and a 
new Adult Day Care and Activities Pavilion. At the 
same time our medical clinic and pharmacy would 
be expanded and the now 21-year-old nursing home 
was to be refurbished and updated.

At the start of 2010, the vision was in place; however, 
all of the work, from concept to creation, to selecting 
architects to acquiring capital financing, and selecting 
leadership for the capital campaign, remained to be 
done. As in the previous 65-year history of River 
Garden, board and community members stepped 
forward to make the vision a reality. Sheldon 

Gendzier chaired Master Planning, Ed Grenadier 
chaired refinancing of our campus debt and Cindy 
Demri chaired the feasibility study. Stacie Wilf 
continues to lead the River Garden Foundation as 
it moves forward with the $7 million dollar capital 
campaign which will cover the cost of this project. 
Susan DuBow and Sandy Zimmerman are Co-Chairs 
of the Campaign; Linda and David Stein are the 
Honorary Chairs. 

Stellar Group, a Jacksonville design-build firm, was 
chosen for this expansion and renovation to River 
Garden. DesignMind Studios, LLC, a Jacksonville 
interior design firm, was engaged to work with Stellar 
and River Garden in the project. 

Capital financing through SunTrust Bank was 
acquired to finance the project. We look to a 
successful capital campaign so that we can retire the 
additional debt being incurred to finance the project. 
In September, Beth Wolpoff was hired as Capital 
Campaign Coordinator. 

Groundbreaking for the addition and renovation 
took place on January 30, 2011. River 
Garden and its community are once again 
“Building the Future – Together.”

River Garden once again was rated as a 5 Star community by •	
the Florida Agency for Healthcare Administration (AHCA) & 
Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) following 
a perfect 2010 state inspection of the Home. 

River Garden Classic Golf Tournament under the leadership of •	
Co-chairs Mark Lodinger & Michael Price raised $84,646.00 
to help fund The Albert Z. Fleet Geriatric Training Center 
which trains certified nursing assistants (CNAs).

River Garden volunteers helped prepare 420 (kosher) Christmas •	
meals through the Holiday Mitzvah program for delivery to 
homebound seniors. The cost of the meals was underwritten 
through a generous grant by Gray-Robinson, PA. 

Volunteers donated more than 21,500 hours to help residents •	
and staff wherever needed.

The River Garden website www.rivergarden.org was •	
reconstructed to stay current with technology and to 
best reflect the River Garden System of Elder Care 
Programs and Services.This place is filled with 

healing and hope. Everyone 
has been a blessing.” 

- Ruth Ann Sollman

Of Special Note



8 | River Garden Annual Report 2010 

Ms. Helene Edwards
Mr. & Mrs. Jeffrey R. Edwards
Ms. Lynda Proffitt Edwards
Ms. Mary Edwards
Dr. & Mrs. Barry L. Efron
Ms. Gloria Einstein & 

Mr. Bill Zoske
Dr. & Mrs. Saul Eisen
Mr. & Mrs. Jack Eisenberg
Mr. & Mrs. Matt Eisenberg
Mr. & Mrs. Edward L. Eisenson
Mr. & Mrs. Fred Elefant

Dr. & Mrs. Ronald Elinoff
Mr. & Mrs. Richard Elinson
Mr. & Mrs. Will Elliott
Mr. Mark S. Ellis
Mr. & Mrs. Morgan T. Ellis
Mr. & Mrs. Joseph E. Ellovich
Ms. Colleen Elmore
Ms. Marian Elmore
Mr. & Mrs. James W. Emery
Mr. & Mrs. Steven Engelhardt
Mrs. Barbara Engelkes
Ms. Rita L. Ennis

Dr. & Mrs. Mark Entman
Epstein & Robbins
Mr. M. David Epstein
Mr. & Mrs. Neal Esserman
Mrs. Carol Essman
Mr. & Mrs. Myron J. Ettus
Ms. Maryanne S. Evans
Ms. Ruth Fagan
Mr. Irving Falik
Farah & Farah, P.A. Attorneys at Law
Mr. & Mrs. Mark Farrell
Mrs. Henrietta L. Fassler

Ms. Betty Fastenberg
Federal Signal Corporation
Mr. John S. Feeney
Ms. Suzanne Feeney
Mrs. Nancy Feldman
Ms. Lisa Feldner
Dr. & Mrs. Charles Feldstein
Mr. & Mrs. Robert J. Fendell
Dr. M. A. Fermaglich
Mr. & Mrs. Alan R. Fialkow
Ms. Stacy P. Fialkow
Ms. Lola Calandra Fine

Firehouse Subs
First Coast Security
Mr. & Mrs. Lewis Fischer
Mr. & Mrs. Marvin Fish
Mr. & Mrs. Bill Fisher
Five Guys Burgers & Fries
Ms. Mindy Fixel
Ms. Joy S. Flaschner
Mr. & Mrs. Edwin Fleet
Mr. & Mrs. Michael Fleet
Mr. & Mrs. Robert Fleet
Mr. Steve Foody

Ms. Mary Foor
Mr. & Mrs. Morris M. Foor
Mr. Lance Forchilli
Fort Menendez at Old Florida 

Museum
Ms. Carol A. Francis
Mr. & Mrs. Paul W. Fraser
Mr. & Mrs. Jack I. Freedman
Mrs. Marilyn Freedman
Mr. & Mrs. Al Freidlin
Mrs. Phyllis Fried
Mr. & Mrs. Gerald A. Friedman

Community Outreach Services

The impact of the Community Outreach Services 
provided by the River Garden System of Elder Care 
Services can best be understood through the words of 
the families of the clients who used the services in 2010. 
Mara Greg Moore, daughter of a day care client wrote: 

“Having my father in the Adult Day Program at River 
Garden has allowed me to have several hours a week to 
myself to do things that I wouldn’t be able to otherwise. 
Most importantly, I am not worried about my father during 
this time, as I know that he is safe, his mind is stimulated 

and he is treated with the  
respect and dignity  

that he deserves.  
 

What good is having free time to me if I cannot have peace 
of mind during it? At River Garden’s A.D.P. I have this 
and that is the best gift I could ask for.” 

Andrea Clark, the daughter of Hank and the late 
Jackie Knebes, also wrote a letter to Sue Krall, 
ARNP, PhD, the Director of Community Clinical 
Services. Part of her letter reads as follows: 

“Shortly after my parents arrived at The Coves, my Mother 
was diagnosed with advancing dementia per Mayo Clinic. 
I became aware of the Home Care Program at The Coves 
as well as your services* to visit and assess my Mother on 
a monthly basis. As a nurse who has spent her entire career 
in the care of the elderly, the level of your expertise and 
experience with dementia as you worked with my Mother, 
and often my Dad, became invaluable to me and our 
family. My nursing position requires a great deal of travel 

and knowing that you and your team were a call away was 
a huge comfort. As Mother’s dementia advanced she was 
in the Adult Day Care program…The past 12 months 
Mother received care from the nursing assistants in your 
program which allowed my Mother to stay in their home. 

The end of September, my Mother began having increasing 
health issues, and when her care needs could no longer 
be cared for at home, with your help, Sue, a smooth 
transition was made to Baptist South Hospital, and then 
River Garden Nursing Home. The transition of care that 
occurred were seamless because of the excellent Home Care 
Program provided and continued support from you, Sue, as 
Mother became a River Garden resident. The Coves and 
River Garden provided my Mother with a continuum of care 
that was seamless, and provided her with safety, comfort and 
compassion in her final weeks of life. Thank you from myself, 
and my family, for being with us ‘every step of the way’.”

(Jackie and Hank Knebes were able to live 
independently at The Coves for almost five years)

In addition to the expansion of the Adult Day Care 
Program/Activities Center, the new Therapy Center 
Pavilion at River Garden will allow the Community 
Outreach programs to better meet the growing needs 
of the aging Boomer population.

Thank you from myself, and 
my family for being with us 

‘every step of the way.’ 
- Andrea Clark

*Through the River Garden Home Health Agency
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Friends of the Jacksonville Public 
Library, Inc.

Mr. & Mrs. Arthur H. Frohman
Mr. Warren Fryefield
Ms. Elaine Furman
Mr. Neil Gallagher
Mr. & Mrs. Harold L. Garber
Mr. & Mrs. Joel Garber
Mr. Stephen Gardiner
Ms. Debra Gardner
Mr. & Mrs. David A. Garfinkel
Mr. & Mrs. William Garfinkel

Mr. & Mrs. Herbert W. Gartner
Mr. & Mrs. Simon Garwood
Mr. & Mrs. Jack Gaskalla
Ms. Mary Jo Gaskalla
Mr. Richard D. Gaskalla
Ms. Renee Geist
Ms. Bonnie Gelman
Mr. Sheldon Gendzier & 

Ms. Estelle Kritz
Mr. & Mrs. Herbert Gerber
Ms. Sadie S. Gerson
Mrs. Irvin Ghelerter

Ms. Phyllis Gilbert
Hon. & Mrs. Marvin Gillman
Ms. Marla Gilson
Mr. & Mrs. James Gilstrap
Ms. Iris Ginzig
Girlz & Co. Hair Salon
Mr. & Mrs. Sergey Giter
Mr. & Mrs. Jules Gittin
Mr. & Mrs. Bruce R. Glassman
Mr. & Mrs. Gerald Glickstein
Mr. & Mrs. Martin R. Glickstein
Mr. Paul Glickstein

Ms. Vicki-Lynne Gloger
Mr. & Mrs. Stanley B. Goeckel
Mr. & Mrs. Donald Goetz
Mr. & Mrs. Martin A. Goetz
Mr. & Mrs. Robert J. Goetz
Ms. Betty Goggins
Mr. & Mrs. Charles Goldberg
Mr. & Mrs. Irwin Goldberg
Dr. & Mrs. Lawrence S. Goldberg
Mrs. Pat Goldberg
Mr. & Mrs. Ira Goldfield
Mr. Alan J. Goldman

Ms. Helen Goldman
Mr. Nathan D. Goldman
Mr. & Mrs. Sol Goldman
Mr. Stephen Goldman
Mr. & Mrs. Arthur Goldstein
Mrs. Beverly Goldstein
Ms. Janet L. Goldstein
Dr. & Mrs. Jeffrey D. Goldstein
Mr. & Mrs. Stephen Goldstein
Rabbi & Mrs. Robert A. Goodman
Mr. & Mrs. E. Alan Gordon
Mrs. Susan R. Gottesmann-Jarzyna

Ms. Helen Gottlieb
Mr. & Mrs. Jeffrey Gottlieb
Mr. & Mrs. Mel Gottlieb
Dr. & Mrs. Neill R. Graff-Radford
Dr. & Mrs. Lloyd Granat
Mr. Mitch Granat
Mrs. May Grann
GrayRobinson Attorney at Law
Mr. Allen R. Gray & 

Mrs. Diane Greenbaum
Great American Cookies
Mr. Jeremy Green

The Geriatric Training  
Center Renamed
This past year the Geriatric Training Center at River 
Garden was endowed through a generous gift by the 
Albert Z. Fleet Trust. On September 10, the Center 
was renamed The Albert Z. Fleet Geriatric Training 
Center at River Garden in honor of Albert Z. Fleet, 
Louis and Florence Fleet, and Sol and Leah Janow. 

At the dedication, trustee Robert Fleet said, 
“The decision to make River Garden the primary 
beneficiary of the Albert Z. Fleet Trust was an easy 
one…The mission of the Geriatric Training Center, 
established in 1995, is to give the training needed 
for individuals to provide assistive health care in a 
courteous, competent, compassionate and caring 
manner. To the trustees, endowing the Geriatric 
Training Center seemed like a way to help ensure 
that River Garden has the type of future caregivers 
that Albert appreciated and wanted to remember.”

CEO of River Garden Martin Goetz said, “We are 
very grateful to the Albert Z. Fleet Trust for this 
generous and thoughtful gift. It will play a major 
role in helping to secure the future of the school for 
generations to come.”

Red Coat Ride Out Grant 
The “Red Coat Ride Out,” part of THE PLAYERS 
Giving Back Month, is an annual event of THE 
PLAYERS Championship. At this time, the 
tournament’s past chairmen — the Red Coats — 
present grants to First Coast charities. On November 
1, amidst much excitement, the Red Coats arrived at 
River Garden and presented a $25,000 check to The 
Albert Z. Fleet Geriatric Training Center. 

First Vice Chairman of THE PLAYERS, Curtis 
Hazel said, “You would be very hard pressed to find 
another agency or non-profit in town that has made 
better use out of the resources that have been made 
available to it. You can look at the past success and 
know what to expect in the future.”

River Garden CEO Martin Goetz said, “Everyone 
at River Garden appreciates the support 	
of our friends at THE PLAYERS 
Championship. Without it, 
we could not afford to 
offer low tuition to our 
students and house 
the school on 		
our campus.” 

Education

Definitely 5 Star.
-Bernie Simms
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Rabbi Mark Wieder is the chaplain of River 
Garden. The position of chaplain is multi-faceted. 
The recognition that healing of the body alone is 
not enough; that mental, emotional and spiritual 
needs must be addressed. The chaplain, as a member 
of the clinical team, works with doctors, nurses, 
social workers, activities coordinators, aides, and 
housekeepers to create an environment in which 
a refuah shleima, a comprehensive healing, can 
take place. The chaplain’s role extends not only to 
residents, but to families and staff members as well. 

Through religious and cultural programming, whether 
from the rabbi, staff or outside sources, our goal is 
to remember that part of River Garden’s mission 
is to serve people of all faiths while maintaining 
an environment supportive of Jewish identity and 
informed by Jewish values. Many residents and staff 
members are not Jewish, and though they often 
enjoy learning about Judaism, their spiritual needs 
and religious traditions must receive support and 
attention. Thus the chaplain has the opportunity to be 
a liaison with the larger community. The chaplain’s 
programming and counseling work also extend to 
members and staff of The Coves.

Chaplaincy 

Mr. & Mrs. Mark M. Green
Ms. Myrna L. Green
Mr. & Mrs. Wesley E. Green
Ms. Diane Greenbaum
Mr. & Mrs. Benjamin Greenberg
Dr. Robert A. Greenberg
Mr. Steven Greenberg
Dr. & Mrs. Michael M. Greenburg
Mr. & Mrs. Edward B. Greene
Greene-Hazel & Associates, Inc.
Ms. Gail Greenfield
Mr. & Mrs. Joel Greenhut

Mr. & Mrs. Milton Greenspan
Ms. Esther B. Greif
Mr. & Mrs Edward J. Grenadier
Mrs. Lynda Gridley
Ms. Mary Josephine Griffin
Mr. & Mrs. Gerald Griswold
Ms. Deborah Grosnick
Ms. Carol Gross
Ms. Doris Gross
Mr. & Mrs. Sheldon E. Grossman
Mr. Jeffrey Grove
Mr. & Mrs. William Gruman

Mrs. Emilia Guerra
Mr. & Mrs. Gary Gulick
Mr. & Mrs. Martin L. Gutkin
Dr. & Mrs. Robert A. Gutman
Mr. Wayne Gwilliam
Mrs. Natalie Haas
Dr. & Mrs. Randall M. Haas
Mr. & Mrs. D. Wesley Hadwin
Hagen Ace Florist & Gifts
Mr. & Mrs. Albert Haimes
Mr. & Mrs. Charles Haimowitz
Hair Flair

Mr. Farlen Halikman
Mr. & Mrs. Alan Halpern
Dr. & Mrs. Jesse Halpern
Havurah Hamishpocha
Mr. & Mrs. Jack Hanania
Mrs. Julia B. Handley
Mr. & Mrs. Nelson Harbin
Hardage-Giddens Funeral  

Homes & Cemeteries
Harden & Assoc. Foundation
Mrs. Ray Hardy
Mr. & Mrs. Freddie S. Harkavy

Mr. Gary Harmon
Dr. & Mrs. Jordon H. Harris
Mr. Kenneth Harris
Mr. & Mrs. Thomas Harris
Harvard Management Company
Dr. & Mrs.Victor Hassid
Haven Hospice
Ms. Cecile Hawkins
Mr. & Mrs. Robert M. Hayflick
Mr. & Mrs. Curtis L. Hazel
T. A. Hazel
HBV Software Design, LLC

Ms. Diane L. Heacox
Healthcare’s Cooperative  

Credit Union
Mrs. Leslie Held
Mrs. Jodi Herb
Mr. Walt Herndon
Ms. Audrea Heubeck
Mrs. Bernard E. Heyman
Ms. Susan L. Higbee
Mr. & Mrs. Rick Hike
Ms. Lisa Hilliard
Ms. Kathy Hippensteel

The Coves gives new meaning to independent 
retirement living. Comfort, convenience, pleasure, and 
peace of mind are what it offers. The Coves’ activities 
calendar provided a myriad of choices for even the 
most discriminating member. 

These included adult education classes such as  
“Healthy Living for Seniors Series” to “Learning 
How to Skype,” monthly birthday parties, and 

even a Mystery Theater event. 
Plans were completed for a 
large new clubroom to be 
constructed in 2011.

The Coves bus was busy taking members out to 
lunch, to medical appointments, shopping and on 
excursions. They especially enjoyed seeing the Radio 
City Rockettes. Some residents even went on a cruise 
to the Bahamas! 

Approximately 95 percent of The Coves residents 
took advantage of River Garden programming in 
2010 by either receiving community outreach services, 
attending activities, volunteering, enjoying meals at 
the Baker deli/café or just hanging out at the Home. 
Administrator Margaret Davis, said, “2010 was a very 
busy year at The Coves. Members were busy and very 
happy to be here.”

The Coves | Independent Living

The staff is amazing, 
friendly, kind and caring. 
The building and grounds 

are immaculate. You do  
an outstanding job and I 

am very grateful.
- Marianne Johnston



 River Garden Annual Report 2010 | 11

B’nai Mitzvah at River Garden
More than 20 senior b’nai mitzvah students helped 
lead a very special Shavuot service on May 19. Some 
female residents had never before been called to the 
Torah. Others renewed their commitment to Judaism. 
Non-Jewish participants offered readings. The service 
mingled new melodies with old favorites, as residents 
shared prayers studied over 14 sessions. Rabbi Wieder 
discussed the Book of Ruth as contrasted with the 
1960 movie “The Story of Ruth” shown the previous 
evening, with a delicious cheesecake intermission.

Rabbi Wieder had his tallit (prayer shawl) stretched 
over participants, offering the threefold priestly 
benediction: “May the Eternal bless you and protect 
you; may the Eternal’s face give light to you, and 
show you favor; may the Eternal’s face be lifted 
toward you, and bestow peace upon you.” To each 
of which the congregation responded, “ken yehi 
ratzon—may it be God’s will.”

Arthur Bialik Receives Medals
On January 15, 2010, Arthur Bialik, World War II 
veteran and River Garden resident, was awarded 
three medals for his service in the U.S. Navy more 
than 60 years ago. The occasion also marked his 
85th birthday. 

The awards presentation was held in the Cohen 
Auditorium and was attended by over 100 people. 
Bialik discharged from the Navy in 1946, having 
served as a gunner on an aircraft carrier in World 
War II. He never received the medals due to him 
for his service. “It’s not unusual for us to find out 
people didn’t receive their awards that they were 
authorized,” Captain F. Matthew Straughan, Chief 
of Staff Navy Region Southeast, said. “Because 
they’d rather get home than to wait around to fill 
out the paper work.” 

Sixty-five years later, as Mr. Bialik recuperated from a 
stroke, his wife and children applied for the medals. 
With help from Congressman Ander Crenshaw, 
the medals soon arrived in Jacksonville.

Captain Straughan presented the European-African-
Middle Eastern Campaign Medal with one star, the 
American Theater Medal, and the World War II 
Victory Medal to Mr. Bialik.

Resident | Highlights

Rabbi Joseph Hirsch
Mrs. Marilyn S. Hirsch
Ms. Elaine Hochwald
Ms. Deanna Hodges
Mr. & Mrs. Marshall Hodz
Ms. Gaileen Hoenig
Ms. Jeanine Hoff
Ms. Goldie Hoffman
Mr. Michael Hoffman
Ms. Pamela S. Holben-Czarka
Mr. Royal Holian
Mr. & Mrs. Tharin Holland

Mr. & Mrs. John F. Holler
Mr. Ted Holt
Mr. David Honig
Mr. William T. Hontz
Mr. & Mrs. Robert Hooper
Dr. & Mrs. Kenneth A. Horn
Mr. & Mrs. Bruce Horovitz
Mr. & Mrs. Elliott S. Horovitz
Dr. & Mrs. Earl Horowitz
Howard & Company, CPAs, PA
Mr. & Mrs. Michael Howard
Mr. John Howell

Mr. & Mrs. Chuck Hubbuch
Ms. Bertica Hubsch
Mr. & Mrs. Jeffrey Hurley
Mr. Arthur H. Hurwitz
Mr. & Mrs. Michael Huskey
Mr. & Mrs. Murray M. Husney
Ms. Lynn Hutchinson
Mr. & Mrs. J. Curtis Hyers
Ms. Ruth “Auntie” Irving
Ms. Martha N. Irwin
Mr. & Mrs. Paul Israel
Mr. & Mrs. Richard Jackel

Mr. & Mrs. Ronald C. Jackson
Jacksonville Bank
Jacksonville Golf & Country Club
Jacksonville Greyhound Racing- 

Mary Carr Patton and  
Joy & Howard Korman

Jacksonville Jewish Federation
Mr. Robert L. Jacobs
Mr. & Mrs. Leo Jacobson
Mr. & Mrs. James Jaffa
Jaffe Oriental Rug Gallery, Inc.
Mrs. Ann K. Jaffe

Mr. & Mrs. Lawrence Jaffe
JanPak
Mr. & Mrs. Harvey Jarchower
Jason’s Deli
Ms. Jacqueline D. Jenkins
Mr. Joshua E. Jewell
Mr. & Mrs. Edward E. Joffe
Mr. & Mrs. Curtis Johns
Dr. Adria I. Johnson
Ms. Marianne Johnston
Ms. Dolores Jones
Ms. Janet Denholm Jones

Mr. William Joos
Mr. & Mrs. Charlie Joseph
Dr. Edward Joseph
Mr. & Mrs. Lewis Joseph
Mr. Louis Joseph
Mr. & Mrs. Milton Kaden
Mr. & Mrs. Norman D. Kagan
Mr. & Mrs. Jerome H. Kahn
Ms. Randy Kammer & 

Mr. Jeff Wollitz
Dr. & Mrs. Robert Kanner
Mrs. Terry Kanner

Great atmosphere and a 
fun place for residents.

- L. Callahan



12 | River Garden Annual Report 2010 

Officers & Staff | 2010

Mr. & Mrs. Stanley Kantor
Mr. Bernard E. Kaplan
Mr. Irving Kaplan
Ms. Vivian Kaplan
Mr. & Mrs. Jay J. Karkowsky
Ms. Arleen S. Karlick
Ms. Arlene M. Karlin
Ms. Leah Karlin
Dr. Helena Karnani
Dr. & Mrs. Nolan Karstaedt
Mr. & Mrs. Howard W. Kaufmann
Dr. & Mrs. Andrew Kaunitz

Mr. & Mrs. M. Andrew Kauss
Dr. & Mrs. Irving Kauvar
Ms. Susan Kay
Mr. & Mrs. Nathan S. Kazin
Ms. Judith Keegan
Ms. Barbara Kelley
Mr. & Mrs. Allen Kellman
Mr. & Mrs. James A. Kempner
Kenyon & Kenyon LLP
Mr. Carl Kesgen
Hon. & Mrs. Morton Kesler
Ms. Sharon S. Kesler

Mr. & Mrs. Mark Kessler
Mr. Albert Kestenbaum
Mr. & Mrs. William Killen
Mr. & Mrs. David Kimbrough
King & Prince Beach Resort
Ms. Zelda King
Kingdom Magazine
Mr. & Mrs. Roy D. Kinnan
Ms. Kathy Kinter
Mr. & Mrs. Ben Kipnis
Mr. & Mrs. Arie Kirby
Ms. Jane Kirschenbaum

Dr. & Mrs. Gerald Kissin
Dr. Garry Kitay & 

Ms. Debbie Banks
Kiva Oberstein Charitable Trust
Mr. Kenneth B. Klein
Mr. & Mrs. Richard Klein
Mr. & Mrs. Richard A. Klein
Mr. Hy W. Kliman
Ms. Audrey Klippel
Mr. Henry Knebes
Mrs. Janet H. Knopp
Mr. & Mrs. James L. Knowles

Mr. & Mrs. David Kobrin
Mr. & Mrs. Steven Koegler
Ms. Helene Koenigsberg
Mr. & Mrs. Bernard Konefsky
Mr. Samuel Konefsky
Mr. & Mrs. Henry S. Kopp
Ms. Esther Korman
Mr. & Mrs. Howard L. Korn
Dr. & Mrs. Ralph Kornblatt
Mr. & Mrs. Jay H. Korr
Ms. Pamela Kosansky
Mr. & Mrs. Howard Kosoy

Mr. & Mrs. Daniel Kossoff
Mr. & Mrs. Walter H. Kraemer
Mr. William & Dr. Sue Leger-Krall
Dr. & Mrs. Alan M. Krantz
Mr. & Mrs. Richard H. Kravitz
Mrs. Nathan Krestul
Mr. & Mrs. David Kritz
Mr. & Mrs. Harold Krivan
Mr. & Mrs. Barry J. Kudlowitz
Kuhn Flowers
Mr. Donald Kupfer
Ms. Zina Kushner

River Garden Holding Company:

Ronald Elinoff, President

Gloria Einstein, Vice President

Michael Greenburg, Vice President

Allen Gray, Secretary

Edward Grenadier, Treasurer

Martin A. Goetz, Chief Executive Officer

Betty Sorna, Chief Financial Officer

Elliott Palevsky, Senior Executive Director

River Garden Hebrew Home:

Janis Fleet, President

Mark Lodinger, Vice President, Chairman of Admissions

Michael Price, Vice President, Co-Chair of Admissions

Skip Willbach, Vice President, Co-Chair of Admissions

Morrie Osterer, Vice President, Chairman of House

Judy Paul, Secretary

Cindy Demri, Treasurer

Martin A. Goetz, Executive Director

Betty Sorna, Chief Financial Officer

James Richman, Chief Operating Officer

Carol Thomas, Chief Nursing Officer

Carol McLeod, Director of Community Services

Kathy Osterer, Director of Development

River Garden Foundation:

Stacie Wilf, President

Curtis Hazel, Vice President

Mel Gottlieb, Vice President

Debby Harris, Vice President

Veronica Maybury, Secretary

Jeff Edwards, Treasurer

Kathy Osterer, Administrator

The Coves:

Donald Romo, President

Lois Schlesinger, 1st Vice President

Dennis Lafer, 2nd Vice President

Michael Price, Secretary

Shirley Bielski, Treasurer

Margaret Davis, Administrator

River Garden Auxiliary:

Barbara Safer, President

Karen Backilman, President Elect

Sonya Cohen, Vice President, Membership

Naomi Lazar, Vice President, Fundraising

Nancy Mizrahi, Treasurer

Pat Selanikio, Financial Secretary

Shirley Bielski, Recording Secretary

Thank you to Dorothy Verstandig for her  
editorial contributions to this annual report.

Special thanks to the Harry and Jeanette 
Weinberg Foundation for its continued support 

of River Garden Hebrew Home.
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RIVER GARDEN SYSTEM | Financial Review

Dr. & Mrs. Dennis J. Lafer
Mrs. Sylvia Langman
Mr. Jay Laufer
Law Offices of Robert Shafer & 

Associates, P.A.
Mr. & Mrs. James Lawson
Mr. Bernard H. Laxer
Mr. & Mrs. Larry Lazar
Mr. F. Marvin Lazarus
Dr. & Mrs. Steve Lazoff
LBA Certified Public  

Accountants, P.A.

Mr. & Mrs. Eric L. Leach
Mr. & Mrs. Norman Lebedin
Ms. Jean Lebowitz
Ms. Gladys Leckart
Ms. Kristyn Leedekerken
Mr. & Mrs. Inman Leff
Ms. Dorothy S. Legum
Mr. & Mrs. Jerry Lento
Ms. Aimee Leon
Ms. Virginia Leonard
Mr. & Mrs. Jerry S. Lerner
Mrs. Paula Lerner

Mr. & Mrs. Rich Lesser
Drs. Jeff & Ilene Levenson
Mr. & Mrs. George Levin
Ms. Karen Levin
Dr. & Mrs. Ronald H. Levin
Mr. Alan S. Levine
Mr. & Mrs. David Levine
Mr. & Mrs. Howard J. Levine
Ms. Lisa Levine
Ms. Louise Levine
Mrs. Sally Levine
Mr. & Mrs. Kalman Levinson

Mr. & Mrs. Michael Levinson
Ms. Zina Levitsky
Mr. Isaac L. Levy & 

Dr. Dorree Lynn Levy
Ms. Lillie Ray Levy
Ms. Norma Levy
Mr. Bill Lewis
Mrs. Phyllis Lewis
Liberty Furniture
Dr. & Mrs. Barry Libin
Mrs. Idella Lichter
Rabbi & Mrs. Joshua B. Lief

Lightner Museum
Limelight Theatre
Mr. & Mrs. John M. Linxwiler
Dr. Leonard J. Lipkin
Mr. & Mrs. Thomas LiPuma
Mr. & Mrs. Michael Lissner
Mr. & Mrs. Michael Lithman
Mrs. Mary Lloyd
Mr. & Mrs. Herman Lodinger
Mr. Mark L. Lodinger
Mr. & Mrs. Seymour Lodinger
Mrs. Dolores E. Lokenberg

Ms. Dorothy A. Lomas
Mr. & Mrs. Gene Long
Longhorn Steak House
Mr. Martin Loss
Mr. & Mrs. Robert A. Loss
Lowe’s Home Improvement
LPS
Rabbi & Mrs. Jonathan Lubliner
Rabbi Jonathan Lubliner 

Discretionary Fund
Lucas, Herndon, Hyers, & Pennywitt
Dr. & Mrs. Robert Lufrano

In 2010 River Garden Home provided 62,669 days of 
care to 600 individuals in one of River Garden’s three 
program settings: Traditional Care, Sheltered Care 
and Short Stay Rehabilitative Care. We also served 
19 individuals in our Adult Day Care Program. There 
were 403 admissions of which 371 were for short stay 
rehabilitation and skilled nursing care. Average occupancy 
was 95%. The Coves operated at 98% occupancy. The 
River Garden Foundation raised funds to support the 
system through two major events: The Foundation Gala 
and the River Garden Classic Golf Tournament.

It cost $18,300,000 for River Garden Home’s daily 
operations, an increase of 2% over 2009. Depreciation, 
amortization of bond issuance costs, and a state of Florida 
“Quality Assessment Fee” added $1,600,000 to what 
are normally considered operating expenses totaling 
$19,900,000. In addition there were $200,000 in capital 
expenditures and $480,000 in bond principal payments. 

Approximately 65% of our expense went toward 
employing a full-time equivalent staff of 350 and for 
contract services.

The Home’s Resident Care Services (Home Health 
Care) program continued to perform well in 2010.  
The program provides case management and 
support services to The Coves members as well as to 
individuals continuing to reside in their own homes 
in the community. At any given time approximately 
20% of The Coves members are enrolled in one of 
our home health programs. All operating and financial 
projections for 2010 were met.

Sources of operating funds included $18,900,000 from 
service and other operating revenues, $344,000 from 
charitable contributions, $193,000 from an allocation 
of the Jewish Federation of Jacksonville and $180,000 
from River Garden Foundation. The River Garden 

Foundation also contributed $85,000 
for the training of Certified Nursing 
Assistants to The Albert Z. Fleet Geriatric 
Training Center, which is a not-for-profit post-
secondary vocational school and separate entity from 
the River Garden Home as required by the Florida 
Department of Education.

In 2010, available funds including philanthropic income 
and use of reserves, balanced the budgeted needs of the 
River Garden Home.

The operating expenses of The Coves were met 
through rental incomes.

System wide it is important to note that charitable and 
philanthropic support subsidizes the care of the medically 
indigent, the Medicaid client who account for over 
52% of all resident care given at River Garden.

Medicaid
52.10%

Medicare/
Managed Care
22.28%

Private Pay
25.62% Medicare Part A/

Managed Care
23.47%

Medicaid
39.24%

Medicare
Part B
4.25%

Private Long
Term
25.45%

Other Operating Income
2.78%

Unrestricted Gifts
& Contributions
3.79% Jewish Federation

1.02%

Payroll-related & 
Contract Services
64.82%

Drugs & 
General Supply
9.71%

Other Operating
Expenses
14.99%

Building Capital
& Utilities
5.24%

Raw Food
4.14%

Interest
1.10%

Resident Mix Based Upon Days Where Each Dollar Came From Where Each Dollar Went

*Unaudited Figures
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Mr. & Mrs. Raymond G. Lukas
Ms. Deborah K. Lumpkins
Mr. Paul H. Lussier
Ms. Betty E. Lustig
Mr. & Mrs. James P. Lyda
Mrs. Tammy Lytle
Mac Papers, Inc.
Mrs. H. M. Mack
Ms. Pearl Mack
Dr. Harold Mackler
Mr. & Mrs. Michael I. Maguire
Mr. & Mrs. John Mahoney
Mr. & Mrs. Leonard Maiman
Ms. Diana Makofka
Mr. Lester L Makofka
Ms. Edna Maltz
Mr. Ralph A. Mancusi
Mandarin High School
Mr. & Mrs. Bob Manes
Ms. Jean Mangu
Mr. Lewis I. Manilove
Mrs. Rebecca Manjon
Mr. David Marco
Mr. Rodney Margol
Mr. & Mrs. Bennie Margol
Mr. & Mrs. Hilbert Margol
Mr. & Mrs. Lonnie Margol
Mark Lodinger & Associates
Dr. & Mrs. Alan Roy Marks
Ms. Alberta Lee Marks
Dr. & Mrs. Bernard Marks
Mr. & Mrs. Jeff Marks
Ms. Kathy Marks
Ms. Mendy Marks
Mr. & Mrs. Adam Marmelstein
Ms. Jeanne V. Maron
Marsh Creek Country Club
Mrs. Darlene Martin
Ms. Debra J. Martinez
Ms. Pearl Marton
Dr. & Mrs. Michael F. Mass
Mr. & Mrs. Sidney Mass
Massage Renaissance
Ms. Charlotte K. Matlick
Mr. & Mrs. Harvey J. Matoren
Ms. Veronica Maybury
Mrs. Max Mayo
Ms. Jeanette Mayo
Mrs. Hilda Mazo
Ms. Leslie McCafferty
Mr. & Mrs. Bob McClemens
Mr. & Mrs. Robert T. McCown
Mr. John McEachern
Ms. Marie McEachern
Mr. & Mrs. David McEwen

Ms. Dana A. McIntosh
Ms. Carol McLeod
Sheriff & Mrs. J. E. McMillan
Mr. & Mrs. Dan McNeil
Mr. & Mrs. Stephen Meinstein
Mr. & Mrs. Lewis I. Meisel
Ms. Rachel Meisel
Mr. Steven Meisel
Mr. Bruce Meiselman & 

Ms. Gwendolyn Lee
Mrs. Lillian Meizlik
Ms. Rosalind Melker
Mr. & Mrs. Jack Melnikoff
Ms. Gail S. Meltzer
Memorial Hospital Jacksonville
Rabbi & Mrs. Eli Menaged
Mr. Carl D. Messina
Mr. & Mrs. William L. Metz
Mr. & Mrs. Eric Meyerhoff
Mr. A. J. Michaels
Mr. & Mrs. Lewis Middleton
Mr. Michael Milkey
Mill Cove Golf Club
Mr. & Mrs. Jim Miller
Ms. Laura Miller
Mr. & Mrs. Skip Miller
Ms. Patricia Miller
Mr. Richard B. Miller
Ms. Vivian Eff Miller
Ms. Margaret Milligan
Dr. Stuart Z. Millstone
Milton, Leach, Whitman, D’Andrea, 

Charek & Milton, P.A.
Minuteman Press
Miriam’s Fine Jewelry
Ms. Patricia Mister
Ms. Annette Mitchell
Mr. & Mrs. Alan S. Mizrahi
Mr. & Mrs. Charles Mizrahi
Dr. & Mrs. Edward Mizrahi
MMI Dining Systems
Ms. Lynne M. Moeller
Moe’s
Mr. & Mrs. William Monteith
Mr. & Mrs. Barrett Mooney
Moore, Stephens, Lovelace, P.A.
Mr. & Mrs. Robert Morgan
Mr. & Mrs. Jeffery B. Morris
Mrs. Sonya Morris
Mr. & Mrs. Jerry Morrow
Mr. & Mrs. Charles Moskovitz
Ms. Robin A. Moskovitz
Mrs. Albert A. Moss
Mr. & Mrs. Kenneth Mosser
Ms. Sharon Motes

Mr. & Mrs. Samuel B. Moye
Mr. & Mrs. Paul Muhlbauer
Mr. Richard W. Murphy
Mr. & Mrs. R. S. Murray
Mr. & Mrs. John Musa
Hon. & Mrs. Bernard Nachman
Mr. & Mrs. Martin Nash
Ms. Lee Nathanson
Mr. Louis Nathanson
Native Sun Natural Foods
Ms. Yvette M. Neal
Mr. & Mrs. Christopher Neidhardt
Ms. Florence Neidich
Dr. & Mrs. Allen Neims
Mrs. Connie Nemeth
Mr. Justin Newberry
Ms. Clara E. Newell
Mr. & Mrs. Samuel E. Newey
Mr. David E. Newman
Mr. & Mrs. David Newman
Mr. & Mrs. James Newman
Mrs. Melvin Newman
Ms. Sherrie L. Nicolet
Mr. Joseph Nicolosi
Mr. & Mrs. Robert Nied
North Florida ObGyn
Northwestern Mutual
Nurse On Call, Inc.
Drs. Michael & Sue Nussbaum
Mr. & Mrs. Steve Ober
Dr. & Mrs. Wayne W. Oberti
Mr. & Mrs. Richard J. O’Connell, Jr.
Office of Legal Affairs-NYCDEP
Office of the Sheriff
Mr. D. N. Oppenheimer
Mr. & Mrs. A. Vernon O’Quinn
Mr. & Mrs. Kenneth A. Organes
Dr. & Mrs. Lawrence Ort
Ms. Becky O’Shea
Osterer Construction
Mr. & Mrs. Morrie H. Osterer
Ms. Elaine Overstreet
Mr. Steve Pajcic
Mr. & Mrs. Elliott Palevsky
Mrs. Ray Palevsky
Ms. Sue B. Palmer
Ernie Palmer Toyota
Mrs. Bernadeth Palompo
Ms. Irene Paltrowitz
Mr. & Mrs. Larry Paltrowitz
Mr. & Mrs. Nitin Parekh
Mrs. Barbara Parker
Mr. & Mrs. Jeffrey Parker
Ms. Marie W. Parker
Mr. & Mrs. Ronn Parker

Mr. & Mrs. Herman Paul
Ms. Diane Pauly
Ms. Lydia M. Payne
Pepsi Cola Distributing Company
Mr. & Mrs. Donald Perlin
Dr. & Mrs. Gary Perlman
Ms. Mary E. Perry
Pete Helow Photography
Mr. & Mrs. Tom Peterson
Petguard, Inc.
PGA Tour Charitable Giving
PGA Tour, Inc.
Ms. Rebecca Phillips
Mr. & Mrs. Randy Pianin
Mr. & Mrs. Tony Pierce
Mrs. Estelle Pink
Mr. & Mrs. Jerry Pionessa
Mr. & Mrs. Mark A. Pionessa
Dr. & Mrs. David E. Pirrung
Mr. Robert J. Pitocchelli
Pixieglas
Pizza Palace
Mr. & Mrs. Allen Jay Plotkin
Mr. & Mrs. Herbert Plotkin
Ms. Alysa Polkes
Mrs. Florence Pollack
Dr. & Mrs. Leonard B. Pollack
Mr. & Mrs. Meyer Pollack
Mr. & Mrs. Lewis B. Pollak, Sr.
Mr. & Mrs. Ronald L. Pollock
Mr. Vladimir Polonsky
Ponce De Leon LTC Risk Retention 

Group, Inc. & Uniter
Ponce De Leon’s Fountain of Youth
Ms. Susan Pool
Mrs. Phyllis B. Portnoy
Ms. Jane P. Potter
Ms. Mary A. Powers
Mr. Mark J. Pracher
Ms. Sue A. Prager
Precise Home Care, LLC
Mrs. Anne Presser
Mr. & Mrs. Jeffrey L. Presser
Mr. & Mrs. Neil Presser
Mrs. Gladys Pressman
PRI Productions
Mr. Jack Price & Dr. Miriam  

Finegold-Price
Dr. Miriam Finegold-Price
Price-Zenick Families
Mr. Michael Price
Mr. & Mrs. Ned I. Price
Mr. Ira B. Price, P.A.
Ms. Rochelle Proctor
Promo Depot Matchpoint

Mr. & Mrs. Richard C. Prosser
Rev. & Mrs. Alec Pueschel
Mr. & Mrs. Stephen W. Puldy
Mr. & Mrs. Leonard Rabin
Mr. & Mrs. Jerry E. Rademan
Mrs. Carmina Rafael
Mr. Brian Baldwin
Ramada Inn Mandarin
Dr. & Mrs. Marco Rand
Mr. Edwin B. Raskin
Ms. Prachi B. Rathi
Mr. Robert Read
Mr. & Mrs. John Reaves
Mrs. Marcia Rector
Mr. Melvin J. Redmond
William Rein Family Foundation
Mr. & Mrs. Irving Reiner
Ms. Sondra Resnikoff
Retirent Resources, Inc.
Mr. & Mrs. Bill Reuler
Ms. Ursula Ricci
Mrs. Roland S. Richardson
Mr. James & Dr. Deena Richman
Mr. & Mrs. William C. Richmond
Ms. Ina W. Richter Shainbrown
Ms. Myrna H. Ries
Mrs. Fred Ringel
River Garden Auxiliary
Mr. & Mrs. David Robbins
Robert Morgan & Associates, 

Attorneys at Law
Mr. Darrell Roberts
Mr. & Mrs. Norman Roberts
Mr. & Mrs. Edward B. Robin
Mr. & Mrs. Leon I. Robins
Hon. & Mrs. Mathew Robins
Mrs. Brenda Roebuck
Mr. Howard C. Roey
Ms. Janet M. Rogers
Ms. Beatrice Rogove
Rogozinski Orthopedic Clinic, P.A.
Dr. & Mrs. Chaim Rogozinski
Mr. & Mrs. Sam Rogozinski
Ms. Elizabeth D. Rohan
Hon. & Mrs. Charles D. Romo
Ms. Susan Rorer
Dr. & Mrs. Howard N. Rose
Mrs. Hannah Rosenberg
Dr. & Mrs. Sanford R. Rosenberg
Mr. Sanford M. Rosenblatt
Ms. Sharon S. Rosenblum
Ms. Stacia Rosenblum
Rosenblum’s
Mr. & Mrs. Martin Rosenfield
Ms. Sandra Rosenfield

Mrs. Judith Rosenkranz
Dr. & Mrs. Alexander Rosin
Mr. & Mrs. Alan E. Rosner
Dr. & Mrs. Neal Roth
Mr. & Mrs. Martin Rothberg
Ms. Dorothy Rothenberg
Ms. Pam Rothenberg
Mr. & Mrs. Herbert Rothstein
Dr. & Mrs. Jerome P. Rothstein
Dr. & Mrs. Mitchell Rothstein
Mr. Neil Rothstein & 

Dr. Judy Rothstein
Mr. & Mrs. Paul L. Rothstein
Mr. & Mrs. Ralph Rothstein
Mr. & Mrs. Norman Rountree
Mrs. Arlene Rubin
Mr. & Mrs. Michael Rubin
Ms. Esta Y. Rubinstein
Ruby Diamond Foundation
Mr. & Mrs. Walter Rudisiler
Mr. & Mrs. Glenn Rudman
Mr. & Mrs. Michael D. Russell
Mrs. Bunny Rutansky
Mr. & Mrs. Gene J. Ryan
Ms. J. Sack
Mr. Donald B. Safer
Dr. & Mrs. Edwin D. Safer
Ms. Eleanor R. Safer
Mr. & Mrs. Eliot J. Safer
Mr. & Mrs. Howard Safer
Mrs. Rubye L. Safer
Dr. & Mrs. Neil Sager
Ms. Bess Saliman
Ms. Debra L. Salinas
San Jose Country Club
Mr. Paul D. Sandler
Ms. Eleanor Sapolsky
Dr. Jack L. Sapolsky
Drs. Jeffery & Wendy Sapolsky
Mr. & Mrs. Leonard Saraga
Mr. & Mrs. Leon Savage
Sawgrass Marriott Resort & Spa
Mr. Nelson B. Sawyer
Ms. Hedy Sberna
Scenic Cruise St. Augustine
Mr. & Mrs. David Schachnovsky
Mr. Aaron M. Scharf
Dr. & Mrs. Michael S. Scharf
Mr. Ronald Scheman
Mr. & Mrs. Gerald E. Schemer
Hon. & Mrs. Jack Schemer
Mrs. Shirley Schemer
Mrs. Susan S. Schilling
Ms. Marilyn E. Schinasi
Mrs. Shirley Schinasi
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Mrs. Bernard Schipper
Hon. & Mrs. Harvey Schlesinger
Ms. Patricia Schlosser
Mr. & Mrs. Al L. Schneider
Dr. & Mrs. Irvin C. Schneider
Mr. & Mrs. Michael Schneider
Mr. & Mrs. Michael N. Schneider
Ms. Paula Schneider
Dr. Victor Schneider
Ms. Minnie Schreiber
Dr. & Mrs. Stephen Schreiber
Ms. Harriet D. Schubb
Mrs. Karen Schulman
Mrs. Laura Schulman
Mr. & Mrs. Louis Schwartz
Ms. Susan Schwartz
Mr. & Mrs. Sal Scirpo
Ms. Deborah Scott
Mr. & Mrs. Mark Seale
Mr. & Mrs. Maurice Segall
Mrs. Miriam Seidman
Mr. H. Joel Selber
Selevan Family Foundation, Inc.
Mr. Daniel W. Selhorst
The Selin Family
Mr. Howard C. Serkin
Setzer & Cochran, PA
Setzer Family
Mr. Alan Setzer
Dr. & Mrs. Barry P. Setzer
Mr. & Mrs. Mark Severs
Mr. & Mrs. Robert Shafer
Ms. Deborah Shaffer
Mrs. Bernard Shainbrown
Mr. & Mrs. Richard Shank
Mr. & Mrs. Adam Shapiro
Ms. Arline Shapiro
Mr. & Mrs. Gerald Shapiro
Mr. Joel Shapiro
Mr. & Mrs. Steven L. Shapiro
Ms. Nancy E. Sharpe
Ms. Flossie Shaw
Mr. William L. Shaw
Mr. & Mrs. Jeffrey A. Sheer
Mr. & Mrs. Robert Shenkman
Mr. & Mrs. Arthur A. Sherman
Sherman Welding & Maintenance, Inc.
Mr. & Mrs. Harry Sherman
Mr. & Mrs. Steven Sherman
Mr. & Mrs. Zachary Sherman
Ms. Katherine Shivler
Shorstein Family Foundation, Inc.
Mr. & Mrs. Mark J. Shorstein
Shuman Trust
Mr. & Mrs. David Shuman

Mr. Frank D. Shumer
Mrs. Helen A. Siegal
Mr. & Mrs. Edward Siegel
Ms. Rochelle Siegel
Mr. & Mrs. Sidney Siegel
Dr. & Mrs. Arnold V. Signer
Mr. & Mrs. Leon E. Silke
Mr. & Mrs. Leonard M. Silver
Ms. Sharon Silver
Mr. & Mrs. Steve Silverman
Silversolutions, Inc.
Ms. Angelina Simeone
Mr. & Mrs. Bernard L. Simms
Mr. & Mrs. Bert C. Simon
Ms. Helen J. Simon
Mr. & Mrs. Robert B. Simon
Ms. Lila Simons
Mr. & Mrs. H.C. Sims
Mr. & Mrs. Michael Sims
Mr. & Mrs. Nanji Singadia
Dr. & Mrs. Sheldon Singal
Ms. Louise Singer
Mr. & Mrs. Richard Sisisky
Mr. & Mrs. Bill Slate
Mrs. Irene Sloat
Ms. Blanche Slott
Dr. Marvin M. Slott
Ms. Beth Small
Mr. & Mrs. Alan Smiley
Mrs. Arlene Smith 
Mr. & Mrs. Bruce A. Smith
Ms. Esther Smith
Ms. Lauri-Ellen Smith
Mr. & Mrs. Richard Smith
Ms. Sharon Gold Smith
Mr. Wilson L. Smith
Mr. & Mrs. Stuart Sobel
Ms. Phyllis Renee Soforenko
Mr. & Mrs. Stephen P. Solimine
Dr. & Mrs. Michael L. Solloway
Mr. & Mrs. Andy Solomon
Ms. Leah H. Solomon
Mr. & Mrs. Robert L. Solomon
Solstice Sunglass Boutique
Ms. Lori Sommers
Ms. Jo Ann Sondheimer
Dr. & Mrs. Steven J. Sondheimer
Mr. Michael J. Sorna
Dr. & Mrs. Michael J. Sorna, Jr.
Ms. Geraldine M. Soud
Space Ground System Solutions, Inc.
Speckled Hen Tavern & Grille
Mr. & Mrs. Joe Spengler
Ms. Fran Spill
Mr. & Mrs. Lewis F. Spitzer

Ms. Myrna Spiwak
Dr. & Mrs. Alan Spiwak
Mr. Wayne B. Spiwak
Mr. Kenneth Wolen
Mr. & Mrs. Tom Spriggs
Ms. Mary Jane Sprouse
Mr. & Mrs. Marty Robert Stango
Ms. Alva Stanukinos
Mr. Harvey Starsky
Dr. & Mrs. Mandell D. Stearman
Stein Mart & Mr. Jay Stein
Mr. & Mrs. David Stein
Mr. & Mrs. Marshall Stein
Ms. Ruth Stein
Ms. Susan S. Stein
Mr. & Mrs. Howard Steinruck
Stellar Foundation
Mrs. Sandra Stephenson
Ms. Betty H. Stern
Stewart Lighting
Mr. Herb Stofsky
Dr. Lisa A. Stolzenberg
Stonewood Grill & Tavern
Dr. & Mrs. Douglas Storch
Mr. & Mrs. Herbert F. Storch
Dr. & Mrs. Richard M. Stromberg
Ms. Marcia Strommer
Stronghaven, Inc.
SunTrust Bank
Mr. Abe W. Surasky
Dr. & Mrs. Saul Sussman
Sweet Repeats
Swisher International
Sysco Food Services-Jacksonville
Mrs. Jeanette O. Tabak
Ms. Marcia C. Tabak
Mr. & Mrs. Alan Taffet
Mr. & Mrs. Ben Talpalar
Mr. & Mrs. Murray Tandet
Tanner & Bishop, P.A.
Ms. Marilyn Tanney
Mr. & Mrs. Louis J. Taratoot
Mr. & Mrs. David Taub
Mr. & Mrs. Henry Taub
Ms. Hortense Taylor
Ms. Paige Taylor
Ms. Sandra Taylor
Mr. & Mrs. William J. Taylor
Ms. Suzanne T. Tedeschi
Mr. & Mrs. David L. Teichert
Mr. Dana Telzer
Temple Israel
Terrell, Hogan, Ellis, Yegelwel, P.A.
Ms. Shirley Thacker
The Boston Consulting Group, Inc.

The Capital Grille
The Carithers Pediatric Group
The Golf Club of Amelia Island
The Grape at St. Johns Town Center
The Kurtis Group
The Melting Pot
The Parts House
THE PLAYERS Championship
The Slammer & The Squire  

at World Golf Village
The Team at Illy Caffe
The Yum Yum Tree
Mrs. Carol Thomas
Mr. John R. Thomas
Ms. Stephenia Thomas
Mr. & Mrs. Terrence P. Thomas
Ms. Betsy Thorne
Tijuana Flats
Mr. Jorge Tinana
Tinseltown 20
Mr. & Mrs. Burt Tirschwell
Mr. Joe Velotta
Ms. Carol C. Todd
Mrs. Monteen Tomberlin
Ms. Kimberly J. Torres
Toshiba America Medical Systems, Inc.
Total Wine & More
Mr. & Mrs. Edmond Tourigny
Mr. & Mrs. Mitchell Trager
Dr. & Mrs. Earle C. Traynham
Tree Amigos Outdoor Services
Mr. Thomas D. Treece
Mr. & Mrs. Fred Tromberg
Tropical Smoothie Café
Mr. & Mrs. James Tschamber
Mr. & Mrs. Michael S. Tuckman
Mrs. Carol Turbow
Ms. Geraldine Levine Turbow
Mr. & Mrs. Kevin M. Twomey
Mr. & Mrs. Michael D. Tyson
Ms. Gilda Ullman
Ms. Kim Umstead
Underwood Jewelers
University of Florida
US Trust, Bank of America Private 

Wealth Management
Mr. David Valentine
Mr. & Mrs. Henk Van Der Ree
Ms. Nina G. Van Nortwick
Mr. William A. Van Nortwick
Ms. Nina Van Skike
Vandroff Insurance Agency, Inc.
Mr. & Mrs. Arnold Vandroff
Mr. & Mrs. Ashley Verlander
Mr. & Mrs. Ray Vermillion

Mr. & Mrs. Harry Verstandig
Village Arts
Village Bread Café
Ms. Helen Vine
Dr. & Mrs. Brian Vitsky
Wachovia, A Wells Fargo Company
Dr. & Mrs. Preston Waddington
Ms. Betty E. Wade
Mr. & Mrs. Abraham Wadler
Mr. & Mrs. David H. Wagner
Mr. & Mrs. Kenneth Wagner
Mr. & Mrs. Sumner Waitz
Mr. Richard Waldman
Mr. & Mrs. Daniel Waldner
Ms. Kelli A. Walker
Mr. & Mrs. Roland Walker
Mr. & Mrs. Bill Wall
Ms. Marilyn M. Wallen
Mr. & Mrs. Bernard Waller
Wallis Foundation
Ms. Ann M. Walter
Mr. & Mrs. Eugene Walter, Jr.
Warfield Chiropractic Health 

Center
Ms. Hilda Warfield
Ms. Teresa Waters
Mr. & Mrs. Bradford S. Way
Ms. Cheryl Weidner
Mr. Conrad Weihnacht
Ms. Fanny Weil
Mr. Edward L. Weinberg
Mrs. Jean M. Weinberg
Mr. Peter Weinberg
Ms. Sara Weiner
Mr. & Mrs. Al Weinstein
Mr. & Mrs. Irvin M. Weinstein
Mrs. Ray A. Weinstein
Ms. Renee Weinstein
Mr. Alan Weintraub
Mr. & Mrs. Fred Weiss
Mr. & Mrs. Martin Weiss
Dr. & Mrs. Michael Weiss
Dr. & Mrs. Jerome Weitzen
Ms. Patricia Welch
Dr. & Mrs. Laurence Wells
Ms. Robin West
Ms. Wilma White
Ms. Elizabeth M. Whiteley
Mr. & Mrs. Stephen Whitfield
Mr. & Mrs. Joshua Whitman
Mr. & Mrs. Enoch J. Whitney, Jr.
Dr. & Mrs. John R. Whittaker
Wickets of Sawgrass, Inc.
Mrs. Arthur G. Widen
Rabbi Mark Wieder

Dr. & Mrs. Larry H. Wilf
Dr. & Mrs. Albert H. Wilkinson, Jr.
Mr. Don Wilkinson
Mr. & Mrs. Skip Willbach
Dr. Charles Williams
Ms. Anne Wilson
Dr. & Mrs. George R. Wilson
Windy Harbour Golf Club
Mr. & Mrs. Sanford T. Winer
Ms. Mary S. Wirick
Dr. & Mrs. Bruce R. Witten
Ms. Carole D. Witten
Mr. Doug Wochholz
Mr. & Mrs. Jack Wolcott
Mr. & Mrs. Kenneth Peter Wolen
Mrs. Bernice Wolf
Ms. Roslyn Wolf
Mr. & Mrs. Albert Wolfson
Mr. & Mrs. Dennis M. Wolfson
Mr. & Mrs. Richard Wolfson
Mr. & Mrs. Howard Wolpin
Mr. & Mrs. Howard Wolpoff
Mr. & Mrs. Frank Woodard
Ms. Ruth S. Workman-Gottfried
Ms. Beulah H. Workmon
World Golf Hall of Fame
Mrs. Stella Worman
Ms. Elaine S. Wright
Mr. & Mrs. Norrie Wright
Ms. Jacqueline Wurn
Mr. Larry Wurn
Mr. & Mrs. Evan J. Yegelwel
Dr. & Mrs. Bruce Yergin
Mr. & Mrs. Lawrence Yeston
Yoga Den Studio & Boutique
Mr. & Mrs. Donald V. Young
Mrs. Frances Young
Ms. Rosalie Young
Mr. & Mrs. Raymond Zager
Ms. Sharon Zarkin
Mr. & Mrs. Martin Zeiger
Mr. & Mrs. Emilio A. Zeller, III
Mr. Larry & Dr. Susan Zenick
Mr. & Mrs. Robert Ziese
Zimmerman Family Foundation
Mr. & Mrs. Benjamin Zimmerman
Mr. Bradley D. Zimmerman
Mr. & Mrs. Charles Zimmerman
Mr. & Mrs. Morrie Zimmerman
Mr. & Mrs. Paul Zimmerman
Mr. Sandy Zimmerman
Mr. & Mrs. Seeman Zimmerman
Mr. & Mrs. Sheldon Zimmerman
Zimmiz Hair Designers, Inc.
Mr. & Mrs. Andrew Zunic
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